#### AU/ACSC/2016

## AIR COMMAND AND STAFF COLLEGE AIR UNIVERSITY

# TARGETED KILLING: MANAGING AMERICAN PERCEPTIONS ON UNMANNED AERIAL VEHICLE OPERATIONS

Gregory D. Johnson, Major, USAF

by

A Research Report Submitted to the Faculty

In Partial Fulfillment of the Graduation Requirements

Proposal Advisor: Dr. Patricia Williams Lessane Project Advisor: Dr. Andrew Niesiobedzki

Maxwell AFB, AL

February 2016

DISTRIBUTION A. Approved for public release: distribution unlimited.

# Disclaimer

The views expressed in this academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the US government or the Department of Defense. In accordance with Air Force Instruction 51-303, it is not copyrighted, but is the property of the United States Government

Page
DISCLAIMERi
TABLE OF CONTENTSii
LIST OF FIGURESiii
PREFACEiv
ABSTRACTv
INTRODUCTION1
BACKGROUND AND LITERATURE REVIEW5
History of the Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV)5
Legislation Regarding the UAV8
Foreign Relations10
Moral and Ethical Implications12
RESEARCH ANALYSIS15
Methodology15
Research Design16
Data Analysis
FINDINGS
Increase in UAV Warfare
Americans and Drone Strikes
Allied Relations
Foreign Relations
Moral and Ethical Benefits
Moral and Ethical Consequences
CONCLUSION
BIBLIOGRAPHY
END NOTES

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure I.	Widespread Opposition to	Drones by Country	24
-----------	--------------------------	-------------------	----



#### PREFACE

During my 19 years in the Air Force, I have spent all of that time in an intelligence unit that operates with an Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) platform. This has given me the opportunity to explore multiple aspects of working in a UAV platform. As the use of UAVs has become more popular in the military since the attacks on 9/11/01, this has become a widely viewed and criticized area of military operation. Some critics believe that this type of operation that exploits targeted killing has encouraged more people to join terror groups. This research and the love of my work, have lead me to explore at an in-depth level how Americans view targeted killing through UAV operations. This research will look at those perceptions in relation to moral and ethical consequences, foreign relations and the effects on politics within the United States, and the legislation that guides these operations.

I have devoted a vast amount of my free time to this research, and I greatly appreciate the support of my fiancée and twin daughters. Without their support through this process, it would have been a much more daunting and less enjoyable task.

In addition, I would like to thank my Research I professor, Dr. Lessane, for her support in creating a strong research proposal to get me started in the writing of this thesis. I would also like to thank my current advisor, Dr. Andrew Niesiobedzki for his support and constructive criticism to help me to formulate a strong research paper. My classmates in Research I and II have been very supportive with their assessments and suggestions to help me along the way. Thank you to all of these people for the support and guidance.

v

#### ABSTRACT

The use of UAVs to preform targeted strikes on enemy personnel has changed the viewpoint of the American populace towards the military; in turn, causing change in how politicians choose to present their arguments for or against military campaigns. This research will analyze data from various sources in reference to the American approval rating for UAV targeted strikes. In addition, foreign policy, legislation, legal analysis, and exploration of moral and ethical consequences will be reviewed to answer the research question. This research will show that although these strikes have been useful in killing high level targets of terrorist organizations, it has also caused tension among nations and been used as a tool for terrorist recruitment. Additionally, this research will show the lack of transparency of the program, and that it continues to increase in criticism because the harm to civilians outweighs the good it does for the war on terror.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

#### **Overview of the Study**

September 11, 2001, is a day most Americans recognize and will forever be embedded in the minds of many. The United States was attacked by terrorists, and the war on terror changed drastically. "On Sept.18, 2001, Congress enacted a joint resolution authorizing the President to 'use all necessary and appropriate force against those nations, organizations or persons he determined planned, authorized or committed or aided the terrorist attacks that occurred on Sept. 11, 2001, or harbored such organizations or persons."<sup>1</sup> This Authorization for Use of Military Force (AUMF) has been cited by government officials and scholars for the continued use of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) in targeted killing of civilian and military personnel across the globe. Most of these UAV strikes have occurred in the Afghanistan, Yemen, Pakistan, and Iraq. As the use of UAVs increases, the growing concern over the United States' counterterrorism strategy and policies regarding international law for these targeted strikes will generate public and political awareness. This has become a deeply divided public issue. Many believe that these types of UAV strikes will be more precise and create less civilian collateral damage, while others believe these strikes violate international laws and are very unethical.

#### **Nature of the Problem**

The use of UAVs to preform targeted strikes on enemy personnel has changed the viewpoint of the American populace towards the military; in turn, causing change in how politicians choose to present their arguments for or against military campaigns. American politicians are using the convenience and ease of UAV targeted strikes to invoke the feeling that America is successfully detouring the insurgency of Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS) because the number of UAV targeted strikes has continually increased. One research study by

the Pew Research Center shows that 62% of the American people approve of UAV targeted strikes.<sup>2</sup> In addition, these strikes keep U.S. troops out of harm's way, while producing less collateral damage than manned aircraft strikes.<sup>3</sup> Some critics will contend that these targeted UAV strikes will cause an increase in recruits joining the ISIS terror cell.<sup>4</sup> Therefore, the American populace may never see an end to the war on terror. However, there are other factors that cause recruits to join ISIS rather than UAV targeted strikes alone.<sup>5</sup> The problem is that UAV strikes are causing a change in the perceptions of not only the American people, but the world audience as well. These changing perceptions are going to have a dramatic impact on how the U.S. conducts wartime operations, and possible changes in the elected officials of the U.S.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this study is to review the history of UAV strikes in targeted killing, the legislation that supports it, how foreign relations are affected, and the moral and ethical implications involved to determine how Americans feel about targeted killings in relation to the citizens of other countries/our allies' views on targeted killings. This review will consist of the history of UAVs and U.S. military usage of UAVs. Next the review will investigate the legislation and international rules of targeted killings and warfare, in addition to researching the foreign relations implications. This review will also explore studies on populations both U.S. and internationally, and their perceptions of UAV strikes. Finally, a case study review will pull all of this information together to answer the question being asked.

The United States Air Force has been using unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) or drones in one form or another since the U.S. Civil War. The use of this type of technology for targeted strikes came to light after the attacks on the World Trade Centers on September 11, 2001. The highly advanced technology of the Predator and the Reaper has been very successful in targeted killing of terrorists in Iraq, Afghanistan, and Pakistan. However, critics claim that these targeted strikes are a tool to recruit young militants to ISIS and Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIL). Although the United States UAV strike program has an approval rating of 62%, many other countries do not agree with the use of UAVs to fight the war on terror.

Although UAVs are successful in protecting allied lives, there can be downsides to their use such as a disapproval from allies who feel that targeted killings are an unethical practice. In addition, this unethical practice could possibly strengthen our enemy. This could happen through the advanced social networking systems terrorists use to promote their ideas and communicate with other groups.

Through reviewing targeted killing in the Middle East, political implications with Allied forces will be determined. These findings could influence the future of American politics by informing Americans of the ramifications of targeted strikes. In addition, these findings could be useful in making decisions on the future use of UAVs for targeted strikes.

#### **Research Question**

Due to the increased number of UAV targeted strikes and the potential for these strikes to change certain thoughts about the United States, these changes must be understood and a plan must be made to deal with them. Therefore, the research question of this study is: "How have the recent UAV targeted military strikes influenced American perceptions about the military and impacted the way American politicians choose to fight wars?"

#### **Research Methodology**

A case study methodology will be utilized in combination with a qualitative method to use narrative research, case studies, and phenomenological research to gather the essential data that will eventually answer the research question. This research will analyze data from various

sources in reference to the American approval rating for UAV targeted strikes. In addition, foreign policy, legislation, legal analysis, and exploration of moral and ethical consequences will be reviewed to answer the research question. The research will use the terms unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV), remotely piloted aircraft (RPA), and drone interchangeably.



#### LITERATURE REVIEW

#### History of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs)

Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAVs), Remotely Piloted Aircraft (RPAs) or drones have

become commonly used by the United States (U.S.) military since 2001. Over the past 15 years,

their usage in fighting the "War on Terror," has become a daily part of American warfare.

However, UAVs were used long ago for many different practices, and have been called many

different names over time (See Figure I). As defined by the Dictionary of Military and

Associated Terms, Joint Publication 1-02, a UAV is:

A powered, aerial vehicle that does not carry a human operator, uses aerodynamic forces to provide vehicle lift, can fly autonomously or be remotely piloted, can be expendable or recoverable, and can carry a lethal or nonlethal payload. Ballistic or semi ballistic vehicles, cruise missiles, and artillery projectiles are not considered unmanned aerial vehicles.<sup>6</sup>

With this definition in mind, the first UAV can date back to the mid-nineteenth century when the Austrian Army used pilotless balloons to carry dynamite that could be controlled with timed fuses.<sup>7</sup> This is by no means the UAV that is used today. However, there were multiple attempts and successes at creating what have eventually evolved into the current operational UAVs used for intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance missions.

The first technology that demonstrated the concept of the unmanned aircraft was the Navy-Sperry "Flying Bomb," that was developed shortly before World War I (WWI). An inventor named Elmer Sperry, was hired by the Navy to develop the Curtis biplane which was more like an "aerial torpedo" that carried trinitrotoluene (TNT) and would be launched by catapult to a predetermined destination where it would fall out of the sky to hit its target.<sup>8</sup> This was one of the U.S. military's first attempts in regards to UAV operations, however this research was discontinued in 1922 due to lack of funding.

The next venture for the U.S. military and UAVs happened during the same period and was commissioned by the Army. The Army began the development of the propeller driven biplane named the Kittering Bug. This biplane UAV was slightly more successful than the "Flying Bomb" due to a couple significant upgrades that included an onboard altimeter and gyroscope to fly along a preset course.<sup>9</sup> However, while the Kittering Bug had several successful test flights, it too was discontinued due to lack of funding.

The period between WWI and World War II (WWII) witnessed many tests of radio controlled aircraft. Some were launched from ships and others from land. However, no significant UAVs were designed or produced during this period.

During WWII, the U.S. Navy launched a UAV program that was designed and used for targeting German bunkers. This UAV was also devised as a sort of flying bomb not meant to return after its mission. The difference in the Navy's effort was the aircraft selected to become this flying bomb. The aircraft selected was the B-24 Liberator, which was a four-engine, purpose-built bomber meant for high-level precision bombing. The B-24 UAV was filled with explosives and guided by remote control to crash into targets in Germany and Nazi-controlled France.<sup>10</sup>

The Allies were not the only side thinking about the use of UAVs to deliver direct strike munitions during WWII. It was also during this time that the Germans were using the V-I "buzz bomb" to target London and other cities in England.<sup>11</sup> This was arguably the first successful implementation of what we now refer to as modern day cruise missiles. Through the end of WWII, the Nazis launched more than 2,000 of these buzz bombs at various targets located throughout the United Kingdom.

After WWII, there were two different types of pilotless aircraft used, the cruise missile and proto-drones/assault drones. The cruise missile could be fired at a great distance and guided by cameras, but could not linger or return to its base. The proto-drone was slower than the cruise missile and had to be used in the line-of-sight, therefore, its main job was for surveillance and intelligence gathering.<sup>12</sup> It was during this time period that military leadership realized there was a need for both types of UAVs.

During the Cold War, these UAVs became known as drones. They were called drones because they had limitations and were disposable.<sup>13</sup> A redefining of the unmanned concept occurred during the Vietnam War. Drones were used to fly reconnaissance missions in order to protect American pilots from being shot down in enemy territory.<sup>14</sup> This resulted in the AQM-34 Ryan Firebee drone being used to fly more than 5000 surveillance missions.<sup>15</sup> This type of drone could launch conventional bombs and could conduct air-to-ground strikes. The Firebee drone was controlled by a person on the ground using a remotely controlled camera.<sup>16</sup>

In the late 1970s and 1980s, the U.S. spent time doing research and development of the first modern UAV: Hunter and Pioneer. This was done by acquiring and studying the UAVs used by the Israelis during the Yom Kippur War.<sup>17</sup> The UAV would first be debuted during the Gulf War. During Operation DESERT STORM, UAVs were used mostly to gather tactical level intelligence "for battlefield damage assessment, targeting, and surveillance missions, particularly in high-threat airspace."<sup>18</sup>

Since there was such a high level of success with UAVs, the U.S. invested research to create a UAV to assist with combat. The first combat drone called the Predator was developed in the early 1990s. The Predator was made possible with advancements in computing and electronic controlling systems, in addition to the invention of Global Positioning System

technology.<sup>19</sup> However, this combat UAV was not used in war until after the attacks on the United States on September 11, 2001 (9/11). The first UAV strike was in Afghanistan.

The MQ-1 Predator is the most widely known drone in use today. It has a 55 foot wing span, is 27 feet long and can be remotely controlled from thousands of miles away.<sup>20</sup> According to the U.S. Air Force, "The Predator system was designed in response to a Department of Defense requirement to provide persistent intelligence, surveillance and reconnaissance information combined with a kill capability to the warfighter."<sup>21</sup> According to US Air Force fact sheets, in 2011 the MQ-1 surpassed one million hours of total development, test, training, and combat.<sup>22</sup>

#### **Legislation Regarding the UAV**

Long before 9/11, history explains how the UAV was used for surveillance. However, since the attacks on 9/11, the use of the UAV has changed drastically for the U.S. With such a horrible terrorist attack in this country, it was very urgent the U.S. take action to protect its citizens. On September 14, 2001, the 107<sup>th</sup> Congress proposed the Authorization for Use of Military Force (AUMF), which was subsequently passed and signed into law on September 18, 2001.<sup>23</sup>

The AUMF gives the U.S. President the authority to use any force necessary and appropriate against any entities whether they be individuals, organizations or nations involved in the 9/11 attacks, and the ability to take action in order to prevent any future attacks on the U.S. by such entities.<sup>24</sup> This legislation comes with much debate. There are many who feel this legislation gives the President too much authority to perform strikes without the usual checks and balances of Congress. Others feel the amount of power given in this legislation is appropriate;

however, since the legislation has not been updated since 2001, it needs to be revised in order to combat terrorist activities.

With the AUMF giving the President the ability to use necessary and appropriate force against those involved in the 9/11 attacks, the laws of war and the law of armed conflict justify and legalize the use of weaponized UAVs for targeted killing. In order for the law of armed conflict to apply, an armed conflict must exist as fact. Armed conflict is defined as an extended armed violent conflict where the parties are "states or organized armed group[s]."<sup>25</sup>

However, there is much debate as to whether these targeted killings are legal under these laws. It does not matter which political party people are affiliated with or how often candidates claim that these killings will cease after they are elected to office. The result is the same. The U.S. continues to use drones for targeted killings. Another thing to consider is international humanitarian laws. One of the main arguments against targeted killings by drones is that their use violates international laws. Another argument lies in executive order 12333 that prevents any U.S. Government agency or representative of the U.S Government from engaging in assassinations.<sup>26</sup> The term assassination can be defined in more than one way. Some would define it as the "intentional killing of individuals by the state for "political" purposes," while others would refer to it as murder of an individual.<sup>27</sup>

Another determination legal scholars and government officials debate is the level of support or interaction given between the targeted individual and terrorist groups. No one can debate a person picking up a rifle and shooting at coalition forces is a direct link to terrorism; however, the difficulties arise when these debates turn to people giving food, medicine or shelter to terrorists engaged in conflict. These individuals may not be picking up a rifle and shooting at coalition forces; however, most would likely argue these individuals make it possible for terrorist

activities to continue. Another type of action that enables terrorism is when individuals give monetary aid to terrorist entities meant to cause harm.<sup>28</sup>

#### **Foreign Relations**

In order for the United States to maintain its status in the world, it is important to have strong diplomatic relations with Allies. However, the use of UAV technology for targeted killing can bring strain upon that relationship if that country is in disagreement. Specifically, the increase in targeted strikes in the Middle East, particularly in Pakistan, has not worked to improve the relations between the two countries, or any of the other countries that have received targeted strikes.<sup>29</sup>

The strained relationship between the U.S. and Pakistan with respect to targeted strikes is affected by the geography of the region. One example is the large tribal area in Pakistan known as the Federally Administered Tribal Area (FATA) that happens to be a popular hideout for terrorists who are likely to be targeted by the U.S.<sup>30</sup> The Pakistani Government has publicly condemned the attacks, and even uses the media to pass these drone strikes off as Western propaganda. The people in Pakistan and Yemen criticize their governments for allowing American forces to violate territorial sovereignty of the nations and the intervention into their countries without consent.<sup>31</sup>

Another foreign relation issue brought about by the use of targeted UAV strikes is the issue of terrorist recruitment. In fact some scholars believe killing using UAVS is used as a terrorist recruitment tool. This is done by invoking anger that is fanned by media, the internet, and Islamist preachers. This then goes global in the *ummah* as the perceived targeting of Muslims and Islam.<sup>32</sup> This type of blowback comes in two different types: "narrow" counterinsurgency and "broad" global counterterrorism. The counterinsurgency recruitment is more of a local-level anti-

American operational resistance, while the global recruitment can effect terrorist recruitment that will occur on a more global level and can be further damaging to the U.S. The ISIL magazine, Dabiq, is a good example of global recruitment. The first issue of Dabiq was published in July 2014, and has continued to be circulated in several languages on webpages. ISIL is using this magazine along with other social media sites to promote their agenda to include global terrorist recruitment.

While some scholars agree that UAV strikes as a terrorist recruitment tool, others disagree. Jessica Stern, government lecturer at Harvard University and member of the Hoover Institution's Task Force on National Security and Law, stated in her article "Obama and Terrorism: Like It or Not, the War Goes On," that she has interviewed terrorists for 15 years and has found there is a combination of factors that promote engagement in terrorist violence to include "emotional, social, financial, and ideological."<sup>33</sup>

In reference to foreign relations and the opposition to drone strikes by the U.S., a study in 2012 by PewResearch shows that of the 20 countries polled, there are 17 where more than half those polled are in opposition to these strikes that target extremist leaders and groups in Pakistan, Yemen, and Somalia.<sup>34</sup> There is widespread perception around the world that the U.S. military uses its power in a unilateral fashion, and does not consider the interests of other countries.<sup>35</sup>

With respect to American political views on targeted strikes, 62% of the American population polled support targeted strikes for extremist leaders and groups, with only 28% disapproving.<sup>36</sup> Approval is at 74% among Republicans, 60% among Independents, and 58% among Democrats.<sup>37</sup> In a similar study conducted by PewResearch in 2014, 37 of 44 countries surveyed had more than half of those polled opposing these targeted drone strikes.<sup>38</sup> This is interesting since some of these opposing countries are major NATO allies. In addition, America's

principle Asian ally, Japan, opposes these targeted strikes by 82%, while 75% of South Koreans oppose these strikes. Again, this is telling since South Korea is considered to be one of Washington's regional security partners.<sup>39</sup> The opposition of these strikes by major world allies could possibly affect foreign relations in the future if the U.S. continues to be viewed by other countries as a unilateral superpower.

#### **Moral and Ethical Implications**

In order to fully understand the moral and ethical implications associated with UAV targeted strikes, it is necessary to look at the practice of targeted killing. As defined by the United Nations Human Rights Council, targeted killing can be defined as "the intentional premeditated and deliberate use of lethal force by states or their agents under the color of law, or by an organized armed group in armed conflict against a specific individual who is not in the physical custody of the perpetrator."<sup>40</sup> Supporters of this type of warfare seek to justify that the practice is both legal and ethical in the countries in which it is utilized.<sup>41</sup>

The U.S. uses a couple of different laws in order to ascertain legality of targeted killing. The International Humanitarian Law (IHL) goes into effect when the U.S. asserts the involvement in armed conflict with al-Qaeda and associated forces.<sup>42</sup> In addition to this law, the U.S. can assert self-defense in order to engage in armed conflict. The "*jus ad bellum*" principles of self-defense as outlined in Article 51 of the U.N. Charter also authorize the use of force in the occurrence of an armed attack.<sup>43</sup> This in combination with the laws of armed conflict, legally justify the use of targeted killing through the use of UAVs. With these principles and laws, those advocates of UAV targeted killing have enough legal justification to support this type of warfare.

Conversely, there are those who feel these laws need reform to clearly justify the legality and morality of targeted strikes. Since the attacks of 9/11, the U.S. administration has relied heavily on this type of warfare, which has changed the face of war. During President Obama's first term, he approved more than six times the number of targeted strikes President George W. Bush approved during both of his terms in office.<sup>44</sup> This type of game-changing warfare allows the U.S. to fight long-term battles from a distance, while protecting the American soldier. With targeted killing, the U.S. focuses on a high-priority target, which may be the top-tier person in command, in order to eliminate that leader. This in turn, drives the second-in-command to potentially act in an aggressive manner to retaliate for the drone strike. Based on this premise, the "War on Terror" may never end for the U.S.

Targeted strikes are known to produce some collateral damage, which is inevitable in any type of warfare. While traditional warfare allows for the civilians to be more aware of the conflict at hand, UAV targeting warfare is usually very covert and unannounced. Mistakes are made in all warfare, and the cost at hand is severe. For example, in 2002, a predator UAV killed a tall man believed to be Osama bin laden around the Afghan/Pakistan border; however, the individual was not Osama bin Laden.<sup>45</sup> It is extremely important the U.S. review the intelligence procedures to help ensure civilian casualties do not occur during these strikes. Although Al Qaeda's lawless behavior does not obviate the U.S. from its moral obligations,<sup>46</sup> some would argue the unintended deaths of civilians caused by terrorists hiding and operating amongst these civilians would place moral responsibility on the terrorist.<sup>47</sup> This is why intelligence used during these operations must be 100% correct to avoid unintended collateral damage.

Another consequence of drone warfare is the desensitization of military personnel and the intelligence units that conduct this type of targeted killing. In traditional warfare, soldiers are exposed to the daily consequence and reminders of what happens during war. However, some scholars believe that sitting 1,000 miles away from boots-on-the-ground warfare, as those involved

in UAV targeted strikes do, does not cause the normal feelings of witnessing the consequences of warfare in person. As noted by U.S. Army Chaplain, Keith Shurtleff, "as wars become safer and easier, as soldiers are removed from the horrors of war and see the enemy not as humans but as blips on a screen, there is very real danger of losing the deterrent that such horrors provide."<sup>48</sup> Although this technology does eliminate the risk of soldiers conducting UAV targeted strikes, some scholars would argue that it does not eliminate some of the effects experienced with traditional warfare. In fact, drone operators and intelligence personnel spend long hours searching for and watching an individual target. These troops also are exposed to seeing the aftermath of their strikes through video feed. Although these operators are at a safe distance from the violence itself, there are still operational stresses associated with this type of warfare.<sup>49</sup>

With UAVs increasingly being used for targeted strikes and surveillance, it is safe to assume that this practice will continue. Many debate the issue as to whether or not these strikes are ethical or moral. There are good arguments on both sides. However, it is imperative for the future of this type of warfare for the U.S. to be more transparent in its practice. Without transparency and some legal revision, many will continue to be misinformed as to the meaning and purpose of these strikes for the safety of the U.S. and its citizens.

#### **RESEARCH ANALYSIS**

#### Methodology

The purpose of this study was to review the history of UAV strikes in targeted killing, the legislation that supports it, how foreign relations were affected, and the moral and ethical implications involved that determined how Americans felt about targeted killings in relation to the citizens of other countries/our allies' views on targeted killings. This review consisted of the history of UAVs and U.S. military usage of UAVs. Next the review investigated the legislation and international rules of targeted killings and warfare, in addition to the research about the foreign relations. This review also explored studies on populations both U.S. and internationally, and their perceptions of UAV strikes. Finally, a case study review will pull all of this information together to answer the question.

This research will carefully analyze the effects of targeted strikes in three major categories. First, the study will examine the foreign relationships between the U.S. and Middle Eastern countries since the increase in targeted killings after 9/11. Next, the research will analyze the utilization of UAV targeted strikes and the impact on terrorist recruitment. Finally, the research will attempt to discover if UAV targeted killings in some way violates international law, as well as possibly violating the moral and ethical standards of the U.S. populous. Additionally, the research will determine if these targeted killings have any impact on the world view of the U.S. and our status as a world-leading country.

A study of the independent and dependent variables will allow this analysis to answer the research question. The independent variable being represented in this study is the increased UAV targeted strikes after 9/11. Since an extensive terrorist network orchestrated the attacks, rather than a single government or collective of governments, the rules of warfare were almost certain to

change. The utilization of UAV targeted strikes increased in order to combat the threat of having to fight an enemy in multiple Areas of Responsibility (AOR) with lack of collaboration from locals in those theaters. The independent variable carries through this study due to the fact that the U.S. has no plans to cease UAV targeted killings, and will most certainly increase this practice as time moves forward.

The dependent variables in this study will be the foreign political implications of UAV targeted strikes, the growing concern regarding the legality of the practice, and the use of targeted strikes for terrorist organization recruitment. The research will focus on foreign relations between the U.S. and its allies, as well as the countries where targeted strikes occur. The literature review exposed tension between the U.S. and the Middle Eastern countries. In addition, there are terrorist organizations that do recruit through social media and other sources, citing collateral damage as a reason to join these specific groups. This research will also look at the practice of UAV targeted strikes in relation to the ethical and potentially illegal practice. In addition, this research will examine the legislation and the lack of checks-and-balances that allow the U.S. to employ UAVs with destructive capability without adhering to ethical standards.

#### **Research Design**

A case study methodology will be utilized in an exploratory approach using knowledge based facts gathered from experience. This research will utilize the qualitative method to use narrative research, case studies, and phenomenological research to gather the essential data that will eventually answer the research question. This paper will analyze research data from various sources in reference to the American approval rating for UAV targeted strikes. In addition, foreign policy, legislation, legal analysis, and exploration of moral and ethical consequences will be reviewed to answer the research question. A secondary narrative research approach will be

used to obtain quantitative data through documented public opinion and polls. The target population for this research will consist of the constituents of the U.S.

#### **Data Analysis**

During the examination of the results, the information provided will reflect that most people polled or surveyed by research companies were not aware of the truth about targeted strikes within their country, and were not able to make an educated decision regarding this practice. Additionally, this research project will analyze the moral and ethical consequences of the practice of UAV targeted strikes. This is because it is important to determine if the data being analyzed is from a credible source rather than a public commentary that only reflects on the negative aspects of the study. Multiple resources from the military and government will assist with filling in questions about foreign and domestic consequences of this practice. However, all resources will be reviewed in order to determine credibility.

This research will be conducted through a review of public opinion and through the use of secondary source analysis of polls and other research. This research will attempt to show the extent of public concern that the U.S. is violating its own systemic moral code through UAV targeted killing. Additionally, the qualitative research will attempt to validate the concern that the use of UAVs for this practice somewhat eliminates the reality of true warfare to those soldiers who facilitate this practice therefore leading to detachment. Finally, the research analysis findings will attempt to show if the practice of targeted killing needs further research to determine if it should remain a standard military combat practice.

#### FINDINGS

The primary objective of this research is to prove that UAV targeted killing has moral and ethical consequences that should be considered as the use of UAVs for this practice continues to increase. This continued practice will have more documented information about the effects of the practice on politics in the U.S. and the relationship the U.S. has with other countries in the world. Additionally, this research has shown how the moral and ethical dilemmas associated with UAV targeted killing have also affected the political position in the United States.

#### **Increase in UAV Warfare**

In order to analyze the moral and ethical consequences of UAV targeted strikes, the research must determine and prove that UAV targeted warfare is utilized as a main component of the U.S armed combat tactics. This practice and type of program is a very top secret program, and therefore, exact numbers may be difficult to locate; however, there is information that exists in order to substantiate this type of warfare practice. There have been times in the past that the U.S. has publically acknowledged the usage of UAV targeted strikes in order to eliminate a high profile terrorist target. Therefore, this type of information can be utilized to prove an increase in UAV targeted killing since 9/11.

It is normal for the average U.S. citizen to lack any knowledge about the development and usage of UAV targeted strikes to eliminate high profile terrorist in parts of the Middle East. Since 9/11, the U.S. has successfully eliminated some publically known high profile terrorist through the use of UAV targeted strike practice. One such target was Osama bin Laden, leader of Al Qaeda.<sup>50</sup>

Due to the extreme clandestine nature of the UAV targeted strike program, the agencies that run this program cannot be identified. However, there is some public information that indicates the program is being run by the U.S. Department of Defense and the Central Intelligence Agency (CIA).<sup>51</sup> Additionally, the targeted strike statistics also remain highly protected. However, there is enough public information to show how the Obama administration has increased its usage of UAV for combat. This type of combat has increased by 1,200 percent since 2005.<sup>52</sup> During this same time period, these UAVs killed between 2,640 and 3,474 people in Pakistan.<sup>53</sup> In addition, the following statistics were reported in January of 2013 by James Kitfield, a senior fellow at the Center for the Study of the Presidency & Congress:

- "In Pakistan, CIA drones struck seven times within a 10-day span in 2013, marking a major escalation in the pace of the controversial attacks. Likewise in Yemen, after a lull in activity, U.S. counterterrorism forces have reportedly conducted five drone strikes since Christmas, equaling in a matter of days half the total strikes in that country in all of 2011."
- "In Obama's first term, the U.S. launched six times more lethal drone strikes in Pakistan than during George W. Bush's two terms in office."
- "An analysis by the New American foundation of thousands of credible media reports about the strikes found that the Obama administration's drone strikes had killed between 1494 and 2618 people, or more than four times the death toll during the Bush years."<sup>54</sup>

Also, 89 of the 99 UAV targeted strikes in Pakistan between 2004 and 2010 occurred once Obama was in office.<sup>55</sup> These are only some of the statistics published about Pakistan, and not about any other UAV targeted strikes in other locations such as Yemen or Iraq. Therefore, this research does show evidence that supports the continued use of UAV targeted strikes as U.S. combat programming.

#### **Americans and Drone Strikes**

The American perception of drone or UAV targeted strikes by the United States military is important in the determination of the political implications faced within the U.S. government. In 2014, PewResearch conducted a research study to look at how the world viewed the targeted killing program. The following findings were determined in relation to the United States:

- 52% of Americans polled support the strike program<sup>56</sup>
- 54% of young Americans between the ages of 18-29 "disapprove of the use of drones, compared with just 32% of Americans 50 years of age and older"<sup>57</sup>
- "There is also a partisan divide among Americans on drone use. By more than two-to-one (66% to 28%) Republicans approve of targeting extremists with missile strikes from pilotless aircraft. Roughly half (53%) of independents agree. Democrats are divided on the issue (47% approve and 47% disapprove)."<sup>58</sup>
- 70% of American males support drone strikes, while only 53% of women do<sup>59</sup>

In reference to women and their support of military action, a study by Tufts University's Richard C. Eichenberd, reported that "women were less likely to support military action by 12%."<sup>60</sup> In addition, he reports that women were more sensitive and negative in terms of civilian and military

casualties in war. Consequently, these results listed may have been obtained due to the specific polling language used.<sup>61</sup>

#### **Allied Relations**

In order for the United States to operate in the world as a superpower, and to ensure the protection of its citizens, it is a must to have a strong relationship with allies. Studies show that allied countries are not in favor of targeted killing. These other countries have concerns that the U.S. is acting in a unilateral fashion without concern for any other country than itself.<sup>62</sup> It is dangerous for the U.S. to put the diplomatic relations in jeopardy in order to fight a non-traditional war. No matter the AOR of the war that the U.S. is participating in, it is very important to attempt to maintain a successful relationship with allies in order to eliminate threats to the U.S.

The U.S. has always deemed itself a moral nation in the world, but research findings indicate that targeted killing is not moral or ethical, therefore jeopardizing the morality the U.S. claims to uphold. This very practice of targeted killing has been condemned by the United States in reference to others conducting this practice.<sup>63</sup> A 2013 United Nations investigation revealed that aspects of the practice of targeted killing were viewed in an uncomfortable light by much of the world.<sup>64</sup> Based on research conducted by PewResearch in 2012 and 2014, "In 17 of 20 countries, more than half disapprove of U.S. drone attacks targeting extremist leaders and groups in nations such as Pakistan, Yemen, and Somalia."<sup>65</sup> It is not reasonable for the U.S. This condemnation may result in the loss of allies and diplomacy.

In order for the U.S. to continue promoting itself as a moral leader in the world, the government and the agencies responsible for the targeted killing programs must hold themselves accountable to the same laws and regulations as others in the international community. Without

this accountability, the U.S. risks alienation from allies. As stated by Kurt Volker, former U.S. Ambassador to NATO, "Reliance on drone strikes allows our opponents to cast our country as a distant, high-tech, amoral purveyor of death. It builds resentment, facilitates terrorist recruitment and alienates those we should seek to inspire."<sup>66</sup> With this being a non-traditional warfare in questionable AORs, this is dangerous to the allied relations with the U.S.. Reformation of this practice of targeted killing could greatly increase a positive relationship with allied nations. This could be done if there was increased accountability and transparency with the program. This would potentially have to be done through a more military type protocol; therefore, changing the managing agency from the CIA to the Pentagon. Additionally, there should be some guidelines set up in order to ensure a more allied diplomatic relationship between the U.S. and other countries.

#### **Foreign Relations**

Dealing with foreign relations in countries where targeted strikes by the U.S. are taking place is a very delicate subject. Some of these countries may support terrorist organizations and even participate in hiding these terrorists. These countries may be uneducated about the organizations and terrorism they are supporting, and do not have the ability to take a fully educated political stance. In order for the U.S. to be successful in combating terrorism within the borders of these foreign countries, it is important for the U.S. to have the approval and support of the citizens. Without the proper education of these foreign citizens, terrorist organizations may have the ability to compromise public opinion as to the means of that organization.

The U.S. targeted UAV strike program is a mystery to those in the U.S. It is even more mysterious to those in the countries where these strikes take place. This does not forge a good relationship with the Middle East. Pakistan, for example, is a primary target location where targeted strikes have been taking place. Due to the secrecy of the program, the U.S. government

and the Pakistani government most likely have not discussed this program being used against terrorism during this war on terror. These frequent attacks against Al Qaeda in Pakistan have led to mistrust in the United States. In 1999/2000, U.S Favorability in the realm of American foreign policy from Pakistan was 23%. In 2012, the favorability had dropped to 12%.<sup>67</sup> In the 2014 PewResearch study, the following was noted:

The use of pilotless aircraft against suspected terrorists is widely criticized throughout much of the Middle East. More than seven-in-ten in all six Muslim majority nations surveyed in the region disapprove of the policy. That includes 90% of Jordanians, 87% of Egyptians and 84% of Palestinians.

Two-thirds of Pakistanis are also against the use of drones. The opposition is relatively low, however, compared with that in other nations, possibly because 30% of Pakistanis declined to answer the question. In many countries where publics are already strongly opposed to drone use, there has been no significant change in attitudes since 2012<sup>68</sup>

Figure I. listed below summarizes the widespread opposition to the drone campaign by country.



Widespread Opposition to Drones

Figure I: Widespread Opposition to Drones by Country

One reason that Pakistan may be so negative about the use of targeted killing is due to the media's estimations of civilian casualties. Listed below are statistics compiled by Ophir Falk from the International Relations Division at the University of Haifa, Israel in 2014:

- "In April 2009, 687 civilians have been killed along with 14 al Qaeda leaders by American drones since January 2008 over 50 civilians killed for every Al Qaeda target."
- "For each Al Qaeda and Taliban terrorist killed by the American drones, 140 civilian Pakistanis also had to die. Over 90 percent of those killed in the deadly missile strikes were innocent civilians."<sup>70</sup>

These statistics could definitely cause the Pakistani citizens to be unfavorable to this types of military action. However, there are reports that conflict with the numbers posed by Pakistani media outlets. In 2009, American journalists, Peter Bergman and Katherine Tiedeman reported the total casualties of both Taliban and civilians from 2006-2009 were approximately 760-1000 deaths.<sup>71</sup> While the exact number of civilian casualties may never been known, there is evidence the Pakistani media overestimates the number to increase anti-American sentiment.

It is important that the U.S. maintains healthy relationships with allies, as well as a balance with non-allied countries. While maintaining this balance, it is necessary that the U.S. work diligently to protect its citizens from terrorism. It is easy for the terrorist organizations in the Middle East to influence government and its citizens through media, but another factor that is involved is that these are Muslim countries, and the terrorist organizations are primarily Muslim extremists. This helps to facilitate an anti-Christian message.

#### **Moral and Ethical Benefits**

When dealing with foreign political relations with other countries, it is important to look at how the practice of targeted killing has both moral and ethical consequences. There are both positive and negative consequences associate with this warfare. Targeted killing is a way of controlling a kill against those who cause harm to the U.S. and the American way. Some of the significant benefits of targeted killing are outlined by the University of London's Stephanie Carvin. First, using UAVs allow the United States to focus directly on terrorists rather than fighting an entire country to get the target. Additionally, these targeted strikes by UAVs can disrupt daily terrorist operations, and can assist in preventing future planning by forcing clandestine conditions. Finally, targeted killing is a more cost effective measure and is easier because only the required amount of force is used to accomplish the task.<sup>72</sup> There are many benefits to targeted killing, allowing a successful argument for these benefits.

An argument for the use of UAV targeted killing pertains to the international human rights laws and the protection of the right to life. In times of emergency, these laws agree the right to life cannot be deviated from, but there are no laws that indicate this right is absolute.<sup>73</sup> The targeted terrorist individuals have been selected due to their involvement in terrorist activities, therefore, giving up their right to life. This statement hold true if the terrorist is considered a combatant rather than a criminal. Using this type of logic has allowed the targeted killing program to prevent future terrorist attacks by Al Qaeda. This targeting aims to eliminate the leadership component of the organization. The top tier leaders tend to be educated and skilled individuals rather than the subordinate type, which mostly comprises these terrorist organizations. The targeted elimination of these top leaders can do substantial damage to a terrorist organization.

terrorist activities against the U.S. Since 9/11, the United States has justified all targeted killing through the right to self-defense. The right to self-defense is justified by Article 51 of the UN Charter, international human rights law, the laws of armed conflict, and some domestic laws of engaged states.

#### **Moral and Ethical Consequences**

As previously addressed, there are some definite benefits to the practice of targeted killing. However, there are certain moral and ethical consequences that must be addressed. Upon the review of ethical principles, the consequences of targeted killing can violate the principle of utilitarianism, which means that it does not promote maximum utility as it relates to the wellbeing of others. Hence, this utilitarianism is a component of consequentialism as it does not consider all parties equal when looking at the moral standards of right and wrong. Therefore, examination of requirements for targeted killing must be reviewed in order to understand these consequences. As stated by Ophir Faulk, there are some compliance criteria requirements for targeted killing, which include:

- 1. "Targeting must be of military necessity;
- 2. Targeting must distinguish military targets from civilians;
- 3. There is no alternative mean that would minimize necessary suffering; and
- 4. Targeting is assessed to cause collateral damage that is proportional to the expected advantage to be gained by the attack"<sup>74</sup>

It can be noted that the United States has followed some of these requirements for targeted killing, but in this practice, there are some discrepancies that do exist. These discrepancies are evident in two realms, "distinction" and "proportionality." These two principles are of great importance when assessing the legality of this type of operation.<sup>75</sup> Therefore, research indicates that moral and ethical dilemmas arise as these lack of requirements cannot be reconciled. This leads to the need of reexamination of the targeted killing program as it continues to advance. There

are certain aspects and dilemmas that will be addressed. First, the U.S. must examine the effectiveness of targeted killing against the moral consequences. Second, the morality in regards to the legality of this practice must be examined. Third, some of these targeted terrorist may actually be considered a criminal rather than an armed combatant. Fourth, this type of warfare and the effects it has on the soldier's implementation of the practice causes desensitization. Lastly, the lack of transparency of the practice of targeted killings creates a lack of accountability.

Case studies of conflicts have lead researchers to indicate the effectiveness of targeted killing may be not as high as the U.S. administration would lead the public to believe. Based on information from the Israeli-Palestinian conflict, the information confirms the Israeli strategy of targeted killing between 2000 and 2004 had no impact on the Palestinian violence.<sup>76</sup> These killings led the Palestinians to retaliate and continue the violence. These results in conflict would question the effectiveness of this strategy.

The justification the U.S. uses in this immoral practice and questionable practice of targeted killing poses a danger. The effects of this practice cannot be predicted, and there is nothing that will prevent a terrorist organization from retaliation. A poll conducted after the death of Osama bin Laden indicated that only 16 percent of participants felt safer.<sup>77</sup> The blowback of these strikes not only effect the country that conducts the strike, but other supporters of that country in reference to religious or political sentiments. This practice of targeted killing and the lack of morality leads to continued immoral practices. The UAV targeted strike program is intended to prevent terrorism, but research suggests that it may do the opposite. Without more transparency and limitations in place in an international sense, there would be a world where states can kill without justification.

After 9/11, decisive and swift action was taken to pass the AUMF with legal justification through self-defense. Without this action, the U.S. might send a message that a terrorist organization could bring harm to the U.S. and its citizens without recourse. Since the 9/11 attack and the inception of the UAV targeted strike program, there have been many scholarly and political debates as to the morality of the practice. This type of practice would lead to questioning of morality even when such a decisive and somewhat effective practice had to be done to kill those responsible for those attacks. As the program has continued, politicians have come to debate the morality of this practice in relation to the effectiveness. While the international community's views of the practice have shifted, the U.S. continues to advance this type of warfare. Prior to 9/11, the U.S. government criticized Israel for this type of targeted warfare against Palestinian terrorists.<sup>78</sup> Although, today the U.S. government fails to acknowledge the daily practice.

As stated through research, the United States uses the AUMF, the law of armed conflict, and the Geneva Convention to legalize the use of UAV targeted killing. However, moral dilemmas arise because the war on terror is not being fought against a formal state. The law of armed conflict involves an armed conflict of hostility between two or more groups.<sup>79</sup> As stated in Article 2 of the Geneva Convention, "the Convention shall apply to all cases of declared war or of any other armed conflict which may arise between two or more of the High Contracting parties, even if the state of war is not recognized by one of them."<sup>80</sup> Therefore, if the U.S. were to target the leader of an official state, the Geneva Convention would apply, even if that state did not acknowledge the conflict. In reference to Al Qaeda and other terrorist organizations, the leaders are not considered states leaders because they lack sovereign control.<sup>81</sup> When examining the targeted leaders, it is noted they would not be considered a combatant because they are not

directly engaged in combat at the time of the targeted strike. This premise creates moral dilemma because combatants in traditional warfare are subject to rules of battle, but these targets would be considered criminals, which would be subject to a different set of rules. This research indicates that these terrorists are targeted for their criminal activities rather than armed combatants in war. A dilemma is then created because these criminals are not given due process for their actions; rather they are tried, convicted, and executed by the United States.<sup>82</sup> Consequently, the current targeted killing program does not afford the due process, and is not likely to change in the future. This research does not attempt to argue that these terrorists should be afforded the same rights as a U.S. citizen, but it does attempt to show that this practice does come with moral consequences.

The international laws are in place to outline the way that criminals should be treated. In reviewing these laws, there are two provisions that are violated by targeted killing. First is unnecessary suffering (Law of Armed Conflict), which the avoidance of unnecessary suffering is required, and next is the right to life (International Human Rights Law). The justification of preventing future crime is used to target these individual, when they may only be in the planning stage. A country should not have the right to life in the International Human Rights law, the crime of the terrorist act. In terms of the right to life in the International Human Rights law, the provision prohibits the "arbitrary deprivation of life" requiring that lethal force should be utilized only when all other less harmful methods have been exhausted.<sup>83</sup> If the U.S is unable to prove that effort was made to capture the individual or not feasible, then the U.S. is in violation of this law. Even though UAV targeted killing prevents the loss of life by preventing future attacks, it does allow the U.S. to not justify the treatment of these targeted individuals.

Considering the new and advanced technology of the UAV and the ability to conduct targeted strikes in addition to gathering intelligence, a huge responsibility is put on the United
States military and governing agencies to examine the moral dilemmas that are faced. Additionally, another consequence of this type of warfare is the ability to fight a long distance war from a computer screen where the physical distance and moral distance lead to a desensitized soldier. The lack of empathy created in this type of warfare prevents military personnel from exercising and accepting moral responsibility for his/her actions.<sup>84</sup> This lack of an empathetic response for the target and civilian casualties is a direct consequence of targeted warfare practice. These soldiers that take part in these strikes may have less personal guilt or remorse because the physical and personal act of warfare is not present. Former C.I.A. lawyer, Vicki Divoll stated, "People are a lot more comfortable with Predator Strikes that kill many than with a throat-slitting that kills one."<sup>85</sup>

Since the moral consequences are affecting both the soldiers involved and the reputation of the United States, it is the responsibility of the government to examine the public concern regarding the practice. The number of civilian casualties incurred by the program have been significant. It is reported that the program has claimed over 3000 lives, which has caused anti-American and anti-Western backlash in the Middle East.<sup>86</sup> The American populous wants answers to this secret program. As stated by Retired Admiral Dennis Blair, the former Director of National Intelligence,

> "There is not enough transparency or public justification of this program to remove not the secrecy that surrounds it but the mystery. The Obama administration has made the cold-blooded calculation that it's better to hunker down and take the criticism of the program rather than get into a public debate that will be hard to win. But I think that public debate will be essential in the long run... In a democracy, you want people to know that military force is used in ways that they can be proud of, and there has been far too little debate about that"<sup>87</sup>

In addition, Paul Pillar, formerly the CIA's national intelligence officer for the Near East and South Asia, was quoted saying, "Given that these lethal drone operations are clearly becoming part of the 'new normal' for America, I think the White House will have to be a little more forthcoming about the criteria for who the government decides to kill, and who it does not."<sup>88</sup> If these officials have problems with this program, then the government should be working to address these concerns.

These ethical and moral consequences of the UAV targeted strike program are prevalent and will not disappear. It is the responsibility of the United States government to address these consequences and the concerns of the world as a whole. Without a more transparent program, the United States stands to lose allies, and its potential status as a world superpower.



## CONCLUSION

The purpose of this research project was to review the history of UAV strikes in targeted killing, the legislation that supports it, how foreign relations are affected, and the moral and ethical implications involved to determine how Americans feel about targeted killings in relation to the citizens of other countries/our allies' views on targeted killings. Specifically, the research sought to answer the question: How have the recent UAV targeted military strikes influenced American perceptions about the military and impacted the way American politicians choose to fight wars? The results of the analysis indicated that the increased use of UAV targeted killing has led to negative domestic and international political consequences, increased anti-American and anti-Western sentiment among nations of the Middle East, and several moral and ethical dilemmas which have not been addressed or resolved by the United States government.

The project started with an examination of the increase in UAV targeted killings. It discovered the program does exist in secrecy, and the exact numbers are not known to the public. In addition, the research indicated that there has been an increase in this type of warfare since President Obama took office. Consequently, this increased practice of targeted killing has created civilian casualties.

When looking at the approval ratings of American's, it is clear that more than half of Americans support the use of drones for targeted killing; however, it was determined that men are more likely than women to support this type of military action. In addition, politically, both republicans and independents support this practice by more than half, while democrats support is around 47 percent.

With the increased utilization of this practice, the research analyzed political implications with both foreign allies and other foreign countries where these strikes were conducted.

33

Research has confirmed that this practice and the lack of transparency is not supported by many allies or other nations. Some major allies are not in agreement with this type of warfare. In countries where these attacks take place, the media has exploited the numbers of civilian casualties and created more confusion with the populous of that country. This type of reporting has caused anti-American sentiment with the governments of those countries, as well as the people that live in those nations.

In analyzing the effectiveness of the practice, it was noted that targeted killing has been less effective in stopping violence. In addition, the success of killing a leader of a terrorist organization may actually have no significant effect on that organization if the chain of command is as skilled and capable.

When analyzing the moral and ethical consequences of targeted killing, it was discovered that there are dilemmas that exist. When examining the legality of targeted killing in relation to the moral aspect, it was determined that the U.S. does have the legal authority to do so, however, the morality in reference to the legality is flawed. Second, when targeting individuals, the U.S. treats these individuals as combatants when according to the legal definitions, they would be considered criminals. This practice denies the criminal to due process under the law. Third, the physical and moral distance of the soldier from the actual combat creates a desensitized military force. Finally, the secrecy of the program prevents the American populous from having any knowledge of the program. Overall, the lack of clarity on the legality and moral front of targeted killing will not prevent the United States from continuing the program. However, if this type of technology becomes more readily available to the enemy, the international law debate and lack of transparency of the program will be a major concern for the United States government. There is no evidence that this practice will cease or

34

decrease in the future. Regardless, the United States has a responsibility to protect its citizens.

The findings in this research have created much debate throughout the United States, as well as other nations. The secrecy of the UAV targeted killing program has left the American population with many questions and a lack of information and education on these issues. The political implications and American perceptions would possibly be different than what this research shows if there were more transparency in this program. Although, the research supports the increased usage of the practice, there is no evidence that shows the practice of targeted killing making any major strides in ending the war on terror.



## BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anderson, Kenneth. 2013. "The Case for Drones." *Commentary 135.6.* 1-12. Accessed November 17, 2015.
- Arnold, Graham. 2013. "Extra-judicial Targeted Killing." *International Review of Law, Computers & Technology* 27. no. 3. 319-323.
- Assembly, United Nations General. 2010. "Report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, Philip Alston." May 28. 1-28.
- 2013. "Assessing U.S. Targeted Killings Under and International Human Rights Law Framework." Groningen Journal of International Law . Vol. 1(1). 19-32. https://www.academia.edu/11867386/Assessing\_U.S.\_Targeted\_Killings\_Under\_an\_Inte rnational\_Human\_Rights\_Law\_Framework.
- Boyle, Michael J. 2013. "The Costs and Consequences of Drone Warfare." *International Affairs* 89. no. 1. January. 1-29.
- Carvin, Stephanie. 2012. "The Trouble with Targeted Killing." *Security Studies 21*. Routledge. 529-555. doi:10.1080/09636412.2012.706513.
- Center, PewResearch. 2012. "Global Attitudes and trends." *Pew Global*. June 13. Accessed September 7, 2015. http://www.pewglobal.org/2012/06/13/chapter-1-views-of-the-us-and-american-foreign-policy-4.
- —. 2014. "Global Opposition to US Surveillance and Drones, but Limited Harm to America's Image." *Pew Global*. July 14. 1-5. http://www.pewglobal.org/2014/07/14/chapter-1-theamerican-brand/.
- Coeckelbergh, Mark. 2013. "Drones, information technology, and distance: maping the moral epistemology of remote fighting." *Ethics and Information Technology* 15. no. 2. 87-98.
- Cullen, Peter. 2008. "The Role of Targeted Killing in the Campaign against Terror." *Joint Force Quarterly* 48. 22-28.
- Defense, U.S. Department of. 2004. "Dictionary of Military and Associated Terms." *Joint Publication 1-02.* Washington , D.C., November 30.
- Dowd, Alan W. 2013. "Drone Wars: Risks and Warnings." Parameters 42/43. Vol. 4. 7-16.
- —. 2015. "Looking Back and Thinking Ahead: The Least Bad Option." American Security Council Foundation Report. February 2. http://67.199.60.145/Articles.aspx?ArticleId=893.
- Falk, Ophir. 2014. "Permissibility of Targeted Killing." *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 37: 295-321. doi:10.1080/1057610X.2014.879380.
- Force, U.S. Air. 2012. "MQ-1B Predator." Accessed January 21, 2016. http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.asp?id=122.

http://www.af.mil/AboutUs/FactSheets/Display/tabid/224/Article/104469/mq-1b-predator.aspx.

Harwood, Major John C. 2012. "KNOCK, KNOCK; WHO'S THERE? ANNOUNCING TARGETED KILLING PROCEDURES AND THE LAW OF ARMED CONFLICT." Syracuse Journal of Internations Law & Commerce 40. no. 1. 1-27.

Kitfiled, James. 2013. "Targeted Killings: Obama's Endless War." National Journal. January 31.

- Kramer, Cheri. 2011. "The Legality of Targeted Drone Attacks as U.S. Policy ." *Santa Clara Journal of International Law*. Vol. 9.
- Kretzmer, David. 2005. "Targeted Killing of Suspected Terrorists: Extra-Judicial Executions or Legitimate Means of Defense?" *European Journal of Inernational Law 12*. 171-212.
- Madrigal, Alexis C. 2013. "Why Do Women Disapprove of Drone Strikes So Much More Than Men Do?" *The Atlantic*. July 25. 2.
- Mahnken, Thomas. 2008. "Technology and the War in Vietnam 1963-1975." Columbia University Press. 113.
- Miller, Jack. 2013. "Strategic Significance of Drone Operations for Warfare." *E-International Relations*. August 9. Accessed January 2016, 12. http://www.e-ir.info/2013/08/19/strategic-significance-of-drone-operations-for-warfare/.
- Odle, John. 2013. "Targeted Killings in Yemen and Somalia: Can the United States Target Low-Level Terrorists?" *Emory International Law Review*. Vol. 27. no. 1. 605-660. http://law.emory.edu/eilr/content/volume-27/issue-1/comments/targetedkillings.html#section-c48b9a5553ab15a89f6f500d13a598dd.
- Patrikarakos, David. 2015. "Eyes in the Sky." New Statesman 19-25. June. 48.
- Patterson, Margot. 2015. "Are We Safer." America 212. no. 204. 12.
- Raven-Hansen, William C. Banks and Peter. 2013. "TARGETED KILLING AND ASSASSINATION: THE U.S. LEGAL FRAMEWORK." University of Richmond Law Review 37. March. 667-755.
- Richard K. Barnhart, Eric Shappee, Douglas M. Marshall, 2012. "Introduction to Unmanned Aircraft Systems." CRS Press. 5-14.
- Schondorf, Roy S. 2007. "The Targeted Killings Judgement." *Journal of International Criminal Justice 5*. 301-309.
- Shaw, Ian G. R. 2013. "Predator Empire: The Geopolitics of US Drone Warfare." *Geopolitics*. Vol. 18. no. 3. 536-559. Accessed September 7, 2015. doi:10.1080/14650045.2012.749241.

- Sifton, John. 2012. "Drones: A Troubling History." *The Nation 294.9.* 11-15. Accessed September 7, 2015.
- Solis, Gary. 2007. "Targeted Killing and the Law of Armed Conflict." *Naval War College Review 60.* 127-146. Accessed January 29, 2016.
- Stern, Jessica. 2015. "Obama and Terrorism: Like It or Not, the War Goes On." Foreign Affairs 62-70. Accessed September 7, 2015. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/obama-andterrorism.
- Sullivan, Jeffrey M. 2006. "Evolution or Revolution? Rise of UAVs." *IEEE Technology and Science Magazine*. Vol. 25. no. 3. 43-49.
- 2013. "The Law of Armed Conflict, the Use of Military Force, and the 2001 Authorization for Use of Military Force." May 6. Accessed November 5, 2015. http://congressional.proquest.com.aufric.idm.oclc.org/congressional/docview/t05.d06.201 4-s201-7?accountid=4332.
- United Nations Human Rights Council, Alston P. 2010. "Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions." UN Doc A/HRC 14/24/Add6.
- Visbal, Janiel Melamed. 2011. "Legal and Democratic Dilemmas in the Counter-Terrorism Struggle." *Revista De Derecho*. Vol. 35.
- Vladeck, Jennifer Daskal and Stephen I. 2014. "After the AUMF." *Harvard National Security Journal 5.* no. 1. 115-146. Accessed September 2015.
- Warriach, Ahmad Nazir. 2013. "The Use of Drones: Legal Grey Area." *Strategic Studies XXXIII*. no. 3-4.
- Werrell, Kenneth P. 1985. "The Evolutin of the Cruise Missile." Air University Press. 14-19.
- Wright, Chris Cole and Jim. 2010. "What Are Drones?" *Drone Wars UK*. January. http://dronewars.net/aboutdrone/.
- Yoo, John. 2011. "Assassination Or Targarted Killings After 9/11." *New York School Law Review* 56: 57-79. Accessed October 15, 2015.

Zaloga, Steven. 2005. "V-1 Flying Bomb 1942-52." Osprey Publishing. 5-24.

## **ENDNOTES**

2. Pew Research Center, "Global Attitudes and Trends," *Pew Global*, 13 June 2012, http://www.pewglobal.org/2012/06/13/chapter-1-views-of-the-us-and-american-foreign-policy-4.

3. Jessica Stern, "Obama and Terrorism: Like It or Not, the War Goes On," *Foreign Affairs* 94.5, Sep/Oct 2015: https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/obama-and-terrorism

4. Ibid.

5. Ibid.

6. US Department of Defense, Joint Publication 1-02: Dictionary of Military and Associated Terms, 30 Nov 2004

7. Jack Miller, "Strategic Significance of Drone Operations for Warfare," *E-International Relations*, 9 August 2013, http://www.e-ir.info/2013/08/19/strategic-significance-of-drone-operations-for-warfare/.

8. Ibid.

9. Kenneth P.Werrell, The Evolution of the Cruise Missile, (Air University Press, 1985): 14-19.

10. Richard K. Barnhart, Eric Shappee, Douglas M. Marshall, *Introduction to Unmanned Aircraft Systems*, (CRS Press, 2012): 5-14.

11. Steven Zaloga, V-1 Flying Bomb 1942-52, (Oxford, UK: Osprey Publishing, 2005): 5-24.

12. Miller, "Strategic Significance of Drone Operations"

13. Jeffrey M Sullivan, "Evolution or Revolution? Rise of UAVs," *IEEE Technology and Science Magazine* 25:3, (2006): 43-49

14. Miller, "Strategic Significance of Drone Operations"

15. Thomas Mahnken, *Technology and the War in Vietnam 1963-1975*, (Columbia University Press, 2008): 113.

16. Miller, "Strategic Significance of Drone Operations"

17. Ibid.

18. Ibid.

19. Ibid.

20. Ian G. R. Shaw, "Predator Empire: The Geopolitics of US Drone Warfare." *Geopolitics* 18, no. 3, 2013: 537.

21. U.S. Air Force, "MQ-1B Predator," 2012,

http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.asp?id=122.

22. U.S. Air Force, "MQ-1B Predator," 2015,

http://www.af.mil/AboutUs/FactSheets/Display/tabid/224/Article/104469/mq-1b-predator.aspx 23. Cheri Kramer, "The Legality of Targeted Drone Attacks as U.S. Policy,"

24. Jennifer Daskal and Stephen I Vladeck, "After the AUMF," *Harvard National Security Journal* 5 no. 1, 2014: 115.

25. Major John C. Harwood, "KNOCK, KNOCK; WHO'S THERE? ANNOUNCING TARGETED KILLING PROCEDURES AND THE LAW OF ARMED CONFLICT," *Syracuse Journal Of International Law & Commerce 40*, no. 1, 2012: 1.

<sup>1.</sup> Senate, *The Law of Armed Conflict, the Use of Military Force, and the 2001 Authorization for Use of Military Force: Hearings before the* Committee on Armed Services, 113 Cong., 1st sess., 2013, 113-282.

26. John Yoo, "Assassination of Targeted Killings After 9/11," *New York Law School Law Review 56*, no.1, 2011: 59.

27. William C. Banks and Peter Raven-Hansen, "TARGETED KILLING AND ASSASSINATION: THE U.S. LEGAL FRAMEWORK," *University of Richmond Law Review 37*, March 2013, 670.

28. Ophir Falk, "Permissibility of Targeted Killing, Studies in Cloflict & Terrorism, 37:4, 2014, 303.

29. Christine C. Fair, Karl Kaltenahler, and William J. Miller, "Pakistani Opposition to American Drone Strikes," *Political Science Quarterly* 129, no.1: 1

30. Ibid, 2.

31. Ibid, 6.

32. Kenneth Anderson, "The Case for Drones," Commentary 135.6, 2013, 6.

33. Jessica Stern, "Obama and Terrorism"

34. Pew Research Center, "Global Attitudes and Trends," 2.

35. Ibid.

36. Ibid.

37. Ibid.

38. Pew Research Center, "Global Opposition to US Surveillance and Drones, but Limited Harm to America's Image," *Pew Global*, 14 July 2014, 2,

http://www.pewglobal.org/2014/07/14/chapter-1-the-american-brand/.

39. Ibid.

40. United Nations Human Rights Council, Alston P., REPORT: *Report of the Special Rapporteur on Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions*, 28 May 2010, [UN Doc A/HRC 14/24/Add6]

41. John Odle, "Targeted Killings in Yemen and Somalia: Can the United States Target Low-Level Terrorists?," *Emory International Law Review* 27, no. 1, 2013: 605-660 http://law.emory.edu/eilr/content/volume-27/issue-1/comments/targeted-killings.html#sectionc48b9a5553ab15a89f6f500d13a598dd

42. "Assessing U.S. Targeted Killings Under an International Human Rights Law Framework," *Groningen Journal of International Law*, vol 1(1): Drones in International Law, 2013, 20, https://www.academia.edu/11867386/Assessing\_U.S.\_Targeted\_Killings\_Under\_an\_Internation al\_Human\_Rights\_Law\_Framework.

43. Ibid, 22-23.

44. Michael J. Boyle, "The costs and Consequences of Drone Warfare," *International Affairs* 89, no.1, January 2013.

45. Gary Solis, "Targeted Killing and the Law of Armed Conflict," Naval War College Review 60, no.2.

46. John Yoo, "Assassination of Targeted Killings"

47. Peter Cullen, "The Role of Targeted Killing in the Campaign against Terror," *Joint Force Quarterly* 48, 2008, 25.

48. Chris Cole and Jim Wright, "What Are Drones?," *Drone Wars UK*, January 2010, http://dronewars.net/aboutdrone/.

49. John Sifton, "DRONES A TROUBLING HISTORY," *Nation* 294.9, 2012, 15. 50. Falk, Ophir, "Permissibility of Targeted Killing,"

51. Ahmad Nazir Warriach, "The Use of Drones: Legal Grey Area," *Strategic Studies* XXXIII, no. 3-4, 2013.

52. Alan W Dowd, "Drone Wars: Risks and Warnings," Parameters 42/43, no. 4: 7-16.

53. David Patrikarakos, "Eyes in the Sky," New Statesman 19-25, June 2015, 48.

54. James Kitfield, "Targeted Killings: Obama's Endless War," *National Journal*, 31 January 2013.

55. Falk, Ophir, "Permissibility of Targeted Killing,"

56. Pew Research Center, "Global Opposition to US Surveillance and Drones, but Limited Harm to America's Image,"

57. Ibid.

58. Ibid.

59. Alexis C. Madrigal, "Why Do Women Disapprove of Drone Strikes So Much More Than Men Do?," *The Atlantic*, 25 July 2013, 2.

60. Ibid.

61. Ibid.

62. Pew Research Center, "Global Attitudes and Trends,"

63. Ahmad Nazir Warriach, "The Use of Drones: Legal Grey Area,"

64. James Kitfield, "Targeted Killings: Obama's Endless War,"

65. Pew Research Center, "Global Attitudes and Trends,"

66. Alan W. Dowd, "Looking Back and Thinking Ahead: The Least Bad Option," *American Security Council Foundation Report*, 2 February 2015,

http://67.199.60.145/Articles.aspx?ArticleId=893.

67. Pew Research Center, "Global Attitudes and Trends,"

68. Pew Research Center, "Global Opposition to US Surveillance and Drones, but Limited Harm to America's Image,"

69. Ibid.

70. Falk, Ophir, "Permissibility of Targeted Killing,"

71. Ibid.

72. Stephanie Carvin, "The Trouble with Targeted Killing," *Security Studies 21*, 2012, 531-533.

73. David Kretzmer, "Targeted Killing of Suspected Terrorists: Extra-Judicial Executions or Legitimate Means of Defense?." *European Journal Of International Law 16*, no. 2, 2005: 171-212.

74. Falk, Ophir, "Permissibility of Targeted Killing," 311.

75. Ibid.

76. Stephanie Carvin, "The Trouble with Targeted Killing,"

77. Ibid.

78. James Kitfield, "Targeted Killings: Obama's Endless War,"

79. Roy S. Schondorf, "The Targeted Killings Judgment." *Journal Of International Criminal Justice 5*, no. 2: 2007, 301-309.

80. Janiel Melamed Visbal, "Legal and Democratic Dilemmas in the Counter-Terrorism Struggle." *Revista De Derecho*, no. 35, 2011.

81. Ibid.

82. Ibid.

83. Graham Arnold, "Extra-judicial targeted killing." *International Review Of Law, Computers* & *Technology* 27, no. 3: 2013.

84. Mark Coeckelbergh, "Drones, information technology, and distance: mapping the moral epistemology of remote fighting," *Ethics and Information Technology 15*, no. 2: 2013.

- 85. Margot Patterson, "Are We Safer?," America 212, no. 4: 2015, 12.
- 86. James Kitfield, "Targeted Killings: Obama's Endless War,"
- 87. Ibid.
- 88. Ibid.

